Side by Side Board Meeting

FINAL

May 29, 2012 
Members of the Board in Attendance:, Chris Begley, Chris Berich, Cathy Cappellieri, Nell Conroy, Anne Dichele, John Hansen (left early), Kim Hayes-Grimm, Skelton Key, Andrew Lavaway, Kim Mendola, Bill Murphy, Matt Nittoly, Karyn Privalsky, Kristina Testa-Buzzee
Members Absent: None.
Meeting called to order at 5:30.

PUBLIC SESSION
Marlene De Bellis, Marie Iannazzi, Gail Lavialle
EDUCATION BILL (Gail Lavialle)
A press conference was held today in Hartford to announce that Connecticut (along with a number of other states) has received an NCLB waiver. This will allow the State Board of Education, commissioner and school districts a little more flexibility in evaluating school performance. In order to get the waiver, the State had to give evidence that it was taking steps to address the issues it has. The new education bill (that passed May 8) gave us the credibility. 
There was a version of the bill (Senate Bill 24) that included a complete reform of teacher tenure. There were also some provisions concerning charter schools. Those two issues were controversial, particularly in the way they were presented in the bill. The proposed bill stayed out in the public for almost two months until they had to vote in the education committee. The education committee walked in to the meeting on March 26 to vote on the bill and instead were handed a new bill. That bill didn’t change much of anything. It passed out of committee, then hung around for a while and had a vote in appropriations. On May 7 (two nights before the end of senate session), a new bill (Senate Bill 458) came out, which went up for a vote the next day. While Senate Bill 458 has quite a lot of good provisions in it, it does not include some pieces that Senator Lavialle wanted. 
There is a lot of concentration on early education in the bill. It allots 1000 new preschool spots in existing centers. It introduces an early literacy pilot study, which is to go into effect some time between now and the end of the 2013-2014 school year. It includes assessment, identification of deficiencies, evaluation of improvement, and new instruction methods. The aim of this pilot program is to get everyone reading at grade level by 3rd grade. That said, the bill still allows for social promotion.

The bill includes a set of provisions for creating a Commissioner’s Network to turn around dramatically underperforming schools. Between now and July 2014, the Commissioner has to identify 25 schools. Schools that volunteer, or are at the end of their union contract, have a better chance of getting selected. The Network cannot supersede union contracts, and the union has to agree to the program. Ultimately would go to an arbitrator. The Network can reconstitute a school or not, and one of the ways a school can reconstitute is as a charter.

There was a carrot-and-stick formula that was meant to get small districts to consolidate, but that got dropped out of the bill.

There is a section of the bill that focuses on teacher prep and training. There is a lot more emphasis on clinical, practical teaching rather than sitting in a class and getting continuing ed. There is no draconian change to the tenure system, but the dismissal process has been a little streamlined. There is no tie of tenure or evaluation to certification. Evaluation is not covered in the bill. Teacher evaluations are being worked on separately. (This is progressing but the Senate does not have a final version.) The Bill does have a pilot program for 8-10 schools for seeing how the new evaluation process works in practice.

There had been a piece that local school districts would have to give $1000 per student to charter schools, which didn’t make it to the final bill. However, there is additional funding for charters—funding will go from $9400 to $11,500 over three years ($10,500 in 2012 school year, $11,000 in 2013, $11,500 in 2014). Matt is concerned because our funding will now be done as a pass-through via the town district. Gail will find out how this is going to be handled. A question was raised of whether we would then have to follow Norwalk BOE fiduciary guidelines.
The Bill will allow local (rather than just state) charter schools. Out of the first 4, 2 have to be ESL or dual-language based. Priority needs to be given to students with special needs, on free and reduced lunch, etc.

The Bill provides for a study of opt-out lotteries.

Gail is disappointed that the Bill doesn’t address eliminating red tape or giving mandate relief, nor does it address a retooling of the ECS (Education Cost Sharing) formula itself.

MINUTES

The April 24 minutes were distributed and read. Kim Hayes-Grimm moved to approve the minutes. Chris Berich seconded. Several changes were requested and made. Approved by consensus.

DIRECTOR UPATE (Matt Nittoly)
School Calendar
The 2012-2013 calendar was distributed (attached). A member said that parents have expressed concern about the early closings. A member asked if we could have extended day for those short days for a higher rate. This will most likely not happen, but it’s something FRC could and should look into. Matt will bring it to Susan Arnold. Perhaps the PTCO could plan something like Maritime Afternoon.
Teacher Contracts
The teacher contracts are ready for signing; however, the Board needs to pass the budget first.
Summer Program
The summer program has been set up and will run July 16-August 10. Criteria for attendance is students who received Title I and ELL, and will give them support in literacy and mathematics. It will be funded through Title I school improvement ($30,000). The program will take 40 students and needs three staff members. We will be using Study Island software for instructional support.
Summer Assignments for Teachers
There will be TEAM training at Quinnipiac University June 26-28, and a full SBS teaching staff reading of the Common Core August 21-22.
Common Core
Will have a meeting for entire staff regarding Common Core in August.

8th Grade Trip
The 8th grade had a successful trip to Washington DC. From May 23-25 the class visited the Holocaust Museum, Arlington National Cemetery, the Smithsonian Institute Museum of American History and the Capitol building. Mr. Hansen and Carole Oddie organized the trip well. Matt attended and thought it was a great group and a great trip.

FINANCE COMMITTEE UPDATE (Cathy Cappellieri)
Monthly financials and budget were distributed via email (attached). The April financials show a net income of $79,787, vs. a budget of $104,111. At the end of the year we will have a greater loss than budget reflects. We have not addressed the new fund for capital building.  

Last year, the Committee looked at a new schedule for salary increases (using the Norwalk contract for COLA). It was a 2-year contract, so we need to do it again at the beginning of the next school year. The Finance Committee thinks we do not need to go through the whole process again—that we just need to continue increasing by COLA. There are disagreements over what needs to be done, but the Finance Committee will address. 
Budget
6590E—Marketing and Advertising, nothing budgeted (nor in 2012), although there is a $251 expenditure. Linda left it open because she knew we wanted to focus on attracting enrollment. We have DVDs, folders, donor packages, perhaps donor dinners we want to do in the next year. We will put in $5000, although we do not necessarily expect to spend this. We need to put together a marketing plan.
6323G2—Intramural sports. Andrew says we never spend money on it, and don’t plan on needing it. He would rather see it rolled over to Field Day. We will leave it in in case something comes up. Matt will note that intramural sports funding could also be used for Field Day.

6111B6 Substitutes—nothing budgeted. This line item is for when a staff member is paid to fill in for someone else. We never use it. We use 6321A regular subs. 

In preparing the budget the Committee did not take into account the Quinnipiac plan for interns. If it happens there will be a savings.

Re 6200A (Health insurance), it was stated in prior meetings that employee contribution would increase 2% every year until it gets to 20%. In a staff meeting, people expressed concern about what happens after then. The goal of the Finance Committee was to get to 20%. 

6323G6 Uniforms—Need to have free shirts/reduced package for free/reduced lunch only once (at beginning of the year). This needs to be communicated to Lilly and Carmen, as well as a letter from the Board so it’s clear to all parents. There has been some talk going around the school that the gym shirts will change to gray. If the parent group wants to bring concerns forward to the Board, they should, but not as individuals. For consistency’s sake, we won’t look at making changes (for color, etc.) for another year.

Bill Murphy moved to approve the proposed 2012-2013 budget with the changes as discussed. John Hansen seconded. Approved by concensus.
The Finance Committee discussed that the administrative department of the school is bottom heavy, and that we might need an assistant principal to help Matt out with discipline and administrative issues. Matt thinks the overall structure is flawed and some of the administrative changes we made (particularly with Lilly Rodriguez and Mary Newbery’s positions) were band-aids. Marie Iannazzi helps us, but we don’t have her budgeted enough for it to be a real solution. A Community Member thinks Matt spends a lot of time on parent and student affairs that could be better spent elsewhere. A Staff Member thinks there are three big pieces (curriculum, reports and student affairs) and that you don’t want to move too quickly to pull Matt out of an area that really speaks to the personality of the school. We need to have a succession plan. We need Marie’s input. Matt also thinks we are misusing our social worker (she’s more of a dean of students). A Community Member recommends that we have a committee formed to address the issue. A Community Member suggests we get an outside consultant to come in and look at what we need (could be through Quinnipiac) as far as structure and a long-term strategic plan. A Parent Member adds that we need to look at government affairs, which has been and is changing drastically. A Staff Member suggested looking at some other successful schools. Anne Dichele (who wants to have an outside task force) and Kristina Testa-Buzzee (who has contacts with Harvard Business School) will look at possibilities and get back to the Board.

PDS UPDATE (Anne Dichele)
Anne has a memorandum of understanding between Quinnipiac and Side by Side for becoming a Professional Development School. The rationale for the memo is to make a commitment to each other. Either party can end with 60 days notice, but otherwise the association will go on indefinitely. Side by Side commits to recruiting, supporting and recognizing clinical/supervising teachers, which is a commitment to train teachers in addition to our primary commitment to students. We need to make sure all staff is TEAM trained. We commit to working with the Quinnipiac School of Education. Field work is a priority for Quinnipiac students. More of the responsibility is on the part of Quinnipiac—they will provide administrative structure to support commitment, provide clinical faculty as liaison, provide space and funding, Professional Development opportunities for all staff and faculty, research opportunities, TEAM training, and grant writing. We will need to have a Side by Side liaison to Quinnipiac. This partnership makes us look more attractive to donors. Side by Side would like to see more than just one intern assigned to each class. Right now we have two vacancies that would ideally be filled by interns. Anne would like to have eight interns. If we have eight, Anne can hold classes here. (It’s too late to do this for the upcoming semester.) Anne will leave the Memo of Understanding with Matt, who is meeting with the Dean on Friday, and they can sign it. 

PTCO (k)
The PTCO is having a fundraiser at O’Neill’s, where we will get 15%. The PTCO has new officers:
Melanie Wehrheim (Chairperson) 

Alix Silva-Mesa (Vice Chairperson) 

Lenora Matthews (Secretary)
PR/OUTSIDE FUNDRAISING UPDATE (Kim Mendola)
The movie has been shot and looks great. Kim would like the staff to see the movie before the final draft. The PTCO would like to have a red carpet release in September. 
The June meeting moved to June 19, at 5:15, with dinner afterward.

The meeting adjourned 7:45.

An Executive Session was held and a personnel matter was discussed. 

Preliminary Agenda for June 19 Meeting
Public Session

Director Update
Finance Committee Update

PTCO Update 

PR/Outside Fundraising Update

Facilities Search Update

BOD Term Limits and Bylaws Review

Director Evaluation
Uniforms

Strategic Planning Task Force Update

Helping Hands Monkey College
